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This document is intended to provide health care organizations in Ontario with guidance as to how they can develop a Quality Improvement 
Plan.  While much effort and care has gone into preparing this document, this document should not be relied on as legal advice and 
organizations should consult with their legal, governance and other relevant advisors as appropriate in preparing their quality improvement 
plans. Furthermore, organizations are free to design their own public quality improvement plans using alternative formats and contents, 
provided that they submit a version of their quality improvement plan to Health Quality Ontario (if required) in the format described herein. 
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Overview 
Dundas Manor had a productive and busy year in 2017.  We continued to work 
diligently on our Quality Improvement Plan and Indicators working towards our 
home's vision of "exceeding expectations and pursuing excellence".   
 
Our home was able to maintain stability and improvement on our indicators for 
Prevention of Worsened Stage 2-4 Pressure Ulcers, Restraints, Reduction in 
Emergency Department Visits and our Resident Experience indicators.   
 
We saw a small improvement in our incidence of Falls (from 22.06 in 2016/17 to 
19.17 in 2017/18), but remain above the provincial average on this challenging QI.   
 
We anticipate that with our ongoing dedication to root cause analysis and focus on 
Resident Centred Care Planning, we will continue to see the quality improvements 
our team works so hard on every day in our home.  Engaging our residents and 
receiving their input has always been a focus in our home but is enhanced this year 
as we begin the Best Practice Guideline on Person & Family Centred Care with a 
multidisciplinary team of front line staff, leadership team members, residents, 
families and stakeholders.   
 
We continually receive high satisfaction from both our residents and their 
families’ year over year.  They provide input to our Annual Satisfaction Survey 
which provides us with an opportunity to review those suggestions and build them 
into our 2018 Operational Plan.  Our home discloses errors to all involved when 
they occur to ensure a transparent and fluid communication exists to ensure we 
retain the trust of our residents, families and the community at large.   
 
Not only did our homework on the formal QIP throughout 2017, but we were able to 
make improvements based on the results of our Ministry Resident Quality Inspection 
(RQI).  We greatly enhanced both quality and safety for our residents with a 
detailed and thoughtful bed safety program that eliminated un-necessary bed rails 
that were not used for bed mobility and transfer as well as education to the entire 
home, our residents & their families on the risks associated with bed entrapment.   
 
In 2018 our home will have an Accreditation Canada Survey and the QIP aligns nicely 
with the Required Organizational Practices we are required to meet. 

 
 
Describe your organization's greatest QI achievements from the past year 
Our Worsening Pressure Ulcers and Daily Physical Restraint use have continually 
improved over the past 3 years.   This is a sustained quality improvement our home 
is proud of. 
 
Our Falls remain a concerning indicator in 2018 at 19.17%, however we sustained a 
small improvement in 2017 of almost 3% improvement.  We dedicated time, resources, 
education and focus to falls prevention in 2017 by developing a multidisciplinary 
falls steering committee that met monthly throughout the year.  We engaged our 
staff, resident input & attendance at the committee, our board member volunteer and 
our families to analyze falls and prevention at a level we had not done in the 
past.  Fully working through an RNAO Best Practice Guideline on Prevention of Falls 
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was completed in 2017 and has helped set the stage in 2018 for further gap analysis 
in other areas and working through additional BPG's. 
 
Our QI's remain a standing agenda item at our Daily Communication Shift Huddles 
which are held on all three shifts in the home.  All staff from all departments 
attends the shift huddles. It is a home expectation that all staff in every 
department is knowledgeable on our Quality Indicators, why they are important and 
how we all play key roles in quality improvement.   
 
We implemented Multi-Disciplinary Care Rounds (MCRs) where front line staff from 
all departments meet daily Mon-Fri at 1:30pm and review 2 residents in depth.  This 
includes the required QI's and scores are discussed at each meeting.  Front line 
staff has become educated in all departments through their participation in MCR's 
about PURS scores, CHESS scores, ISE scores, DRS...just to name a few.  It is a 
resident focused way to set quality goals in each department for the next quarter 
with a focus on quality improvement and an overall improvement in their quality of 
life.  
 
 

Resident, Patient, Client Engagement 
This is an area  our home excels at.  We put the resident at the centre of all we 
do as it is "their home" and our commitment statement is that "we enrich the lives 
of our residents by nourishing mind, body, heart and soul".  This focus keeps us 
centered and we seek input in a variety of ways. 
 
Residents choose paint colours for common areas in the home; they provided us with 
their input on new comforters when it was time to purchase a new style.  Residents 
told us in late 2017 that they wished to have their larger meal at supper time 
(instead of lunch) and this is part of our 2018 Operational Plan.  They review and 
approve the menu being recommended by our Registered Dietician.  New in 2018 will 
be the initiation of a Resident Food Committee led by our new Nutritional Manager, 
Cooks/Dietary Aides where the residents will have a greater opportunity to test 
food samples, provide recipes they would like to see on the next menu cycle and 
provide their input into improvements in the dining experience and overall food 
quality in the home. 
 
Residents sit on our home committees (Falls Steering, Person & Family Centred 
Care), participate in Leadership Interviews (most recently our Nurse Practitioner, 
Building Services Manager & Nutritional Manager Interviews), and we utilize a 
Leadership Style Resident Council Executive whereby one of the Resident Council 
Leadership Team chairs the monthly meeting on a rotational basis.  Our residents 
further join our team at the offsite Operational Planning Day where they provide 
input into the upcoming year's planning and priorities.  
 
New in 2018, our residents who are capable to do so, are participating in their own 
goal setting at the quarterly Multidisciplinary Care Rounds (MCR).  Residents are 
invited to their own 6 wk and Annual Care Conference and are asked if they would 
like their families to attend as well.   
 
The wonderful activity department in our home provides a posted laminated reminder 
in each residents room - "The 5 things I want you to know about me"; these are 
further reviewed at the MCR process to help our staff know the resident prior to 
living in our home, their passions/interests/hobbies; and what their life 
experiences were prior to moving to LTC. 
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Our residents enjoy a joint "Annual Resident & Staff Talent Show" where the talents 
of all are shared and enjoyed.  Residents provide our staff with their Annual 
Service Awards pins at the Staff Appreciation Event.   
 
Our home is small and crowded which causes a multitude of issues. However, the most 
positive aspect of being a small and crowded home is that we engage with our 
residents daily and know our families by name.   
 
We have heard time & time again through new hires, new residents, during the tour 
process, and from our Resident & Family Satisfaction Survey results- we are a 
"homey" home with staff who genuinely care and know our residents by name including 
their individualized wants/needs. 
 
 

Collaboration and Integration 
Dundas Manor is fortunate to have a partner in the Winchester District Memorial 
Hospital (WDMH) which is right across our parking lot.  We share a common CEO, CFO, 
PT services, and building management supports.   
 
Many of our Dundas Manor Physicians have admitting privileges at WDMH. 
 
We recognize that transitions across health care sectors can be detrimental to our 
resident population.  Our home has a joint Transitions Team comprised of the DOC, 
ADOC, RAI-C, NP at Dundas Manor with the Clinical Managers of in-patient, out-
patient, ER Team lead and Discharge Planner meeting every 2 months to review 
transitions from our home to hospital and back.  Looking at themes is the focus and 
sharing expertise to prevent future transfers.  At times when there is an immediate 
issue with a transfer between the 2 organizations, the process is to pick up the 
phone and call our contact who we now know by name & face.  The joint Transitions 
Team has been in place since 2013.  Its main focus is to ensure smooth transitions 
and to reduce unnecessary ER transfers. 
 
We also collaborate with our Health Links partners.  Many times, the Health Links 
patient becomes our LTC resident.  Knowing our contact people at Health Links and 
vice versa is part of our relationship building with the WDMH.  It can provide a 
more detailed history when this information provided to us by Health Links.   
 
We further have a joint Ethics Team between Dundas Manor and WDMH.  Ethical 
scenarios are reviewed by the committee and the common Ethics Framework is shared 
between the 2 organizations.  The Administrator of the home attends Monthly 
Leadership Meetings at WDMH to further enhance the relationship building and 
understanding the sector challenges better.   
 
Our DOC and ADOC attend a quarterly DOC meeting with the Eastern Champlain LHIN 
Directors of Care.  This has been in place for some time and provides an 
opportunity for Nursing Leaders to share "what works" with their counterparts to 
improve resident care in each home.   
 
In 2017 we were blessed with the addition of our Nurse Practitioner (NP) 3 
days/week in our home.  She has been instrumental in reducing ER transfers by 
initiating IV therapy in the home, administering first dose antibiotic therapy, 
monitoring an ill resident closely during her 8 hr day, communicating and 
supporting our residents and their families and educating our staff on current best 
practices in the field.   
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Engagement of Clinicians, Leadership & Staff 
In our home, engagement of our staff and obtaining their input is done in a variety 
of ways.  Daily Shift Communication Huddles are an opportunity to focus on the RHA 
(resident home area) residents with all departments in the home attending.  
Standing QI items are addressed- reddened areas/skin conditions, falls/near misses, 
infection control - isolated residents to name a few.   We further add an 
opportunity for communication of upcoming opportunities, education, meetings, and 
in-services at huddles.  Health and safety and education of our staff are a final 
item of review- from prevention of slips/trips to mandatory education through our 
Surge Learning Portal. 
 
Our Daily Leadership Communication & Risk Meeting held daily at 0930hrs is another 
opportunity to engage our Leadership team on quality and risk in our home.  Led by 
the Administrator and in attendance are all Leadership Team members, our CEO, as 
well as the Charge RN on duty.   Risk items are action planned and/or followed up 
on once issue is addressed. QI's - falls, pressure ulcers, behaviours, infections, 
are some of the items addressed at the morning meeting.  Audit follow up is also 
completed at this meeting to review any areas of non-compliance of risk with the 
Most Responsible Person (MRP).  Our previous day MCR is further reviewed for follow 
up and actions as needed by the MRP.   
 
Our Physicians receive a quarterly Physician Newsletter which is prepared by our 
Associate Director of Care (ADOC). It highlights new initiatives in the home as 
well as seeking their input or support for committees or issues requiring MD 
involvement.    
 
All team members who begin work in our home- students, contractors, volunteers, new 
employees - receive home and mandatory education prior to providing or engaging in 
resident care.   
 
Our front line staff receive many opportunities throughout the year to attend off 
site education such as:  RNAO Best Practice Guidelines Workshops, OLTCA/Advantage 
Annual Conferences,  Gentle Persuasive Approaches (GPA) sessions held routinely and 
taught by our ADOC, Behavioural Supports Ontario (BSO) Champions Workshops and new 
BSO training, Palliative Care Education, joint educational opportunities for 
Leadership between Dundas Manor and Winchester District Memorial Hospital, and in 
late 2017 our home brought Teepa Snow's people to our home to provide "Positive 
Approaches to Care" over 2 days in which 90 staff attended from all departments.  
We have lunch & learn monthly with our contract Pharmacist to ensure our Registered 
Staff are up to date on a variety of medications and medication administration best 
practices.   
 
2 of our Leadership Team members (RAI-C and Activity Director) recently completed a 
yearlong Leadership course. 
 
Attendance at OLTCA and Advantage Annual Conference & Trade Show provides 
Leadership with opportunities to network with other LTC homes and further learn 
about new information relevant to the sector. 
 
Education from front line staff to the Leadership team has always been a #1 focus 
of Dundas Manor.  Staying abreast of new initiatives and best practices ensures our 
staff is best prepared to deal with the challenges of their job with knowledge and 
confidence. 
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Population Health and Equity Considerations 
We had one resident who identified herself as an Indigenous person.  This resident 
was unable to provide us with her own background due to her cognition.  The 
Activity Team engaged her family and were able to find some things that she may 
like to honour her Indigenous heritage. 
 
Through funding sponsor Masc, the "Nana Bush and the Ducks" group was hired and 
came to our home to provide an authentic Indigenous dance, performance and 
education one afternoon.  Much to the delight of this resident & her family, it was 
an astounding success.  All residents enjoyed the event so it was decided to have 
them return again in July 2018 even though this specific resident is no longer with 
us.   
 
The CEO and Administrator have both taken Indigenous Cultural Awareness Training in 
2017 to have further knowledge and supports to our teams 
 
The vast majority of our residents are Caucasian and English speaking.  We have 
several residents who are bilingual and staff members that are able to speak French 
to them do so.  A few of our residents have reverted back to their Dutch speaking 
heritage and several staff members can converse with them in Dutch as well. 
 
 
Access to the Right Level of Care - Addressing ALC 
When a bed is available in our long-term care home, the Champlain LHIN placement 
services provide us with the next resident to be offered that bed.  Understanding 
ALC challenges in the hospital sector, there are many times when a resident ready 
for discharge from the local hospital needs a LTC bed and if next to come and/or 
deemed crisis, we can help in this way to alleviate these pressures on the system.  
 
We further recognize that as a long-term care home we do our very best to care for 
our residents in their home- to the best of our abilities.  When an admission at 
hospital is required, our Nursing Team is consistently communicating with the 
hospital to review the discharge plan of care to get them back home. 
 
 

Opioid Prescribing for the Treatment of Pain and Opioid Use Disorder 
Dundas Manor supports effective treatment of pain in various manners.  
 
The Home follows best practice guidelines by using a validated pain assessment 
scale when pain is reported or suspected.  
 
Non-pharmaceutical interventions are an important part of each resident's plan of 
care; when they do not provide adequate comfort, pharmaceutical interventions are 
considered.  
 
In collaboration with the resident and the resident's family, Registered Staff and 
health providers review and assess current pharmaceutical interventions and 
evaluate their effectiveness. Over-the-counter analgesics including topical creams 
are used as first-line analgesics, and dosages are adjusted to optimize pain relief 
before considering another type of drug. When adding medications, there is a 
careful review of resident's recent laboratory results to ensure adequate kidney 
and liver functions to help identify potential risks of worsening organ function 
due to possible adverse effects of certain drugs. When OTC and non-opioid 
analgesics have not been successful at treating pain and a resident continues to 
experience pain, opioids are considered.  
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They are prescribed and initiated at the lowest dose and the resident's response to 
the new drug is monitored closely. Together, the resident and the resident's 
family, Registered Staff and health providers develop a new plan to treat pain with 
ongoing assessments to measure effectiveness.  
 
In addition, negative side effects of opioids including drowsiness and increased 
confusion are monitored.  
 
Interventions to prevent and monitor for potential risks such as constipation and 
increased falls are included in the plan of care. Each resident has the right to 
have no pain. Providing relief of physical and emotional pain is one of our Home's 
priority.  
 
The Registered Staff have received additional training and knowledge in Palliative 
care, developing resident-centered goals and interventions and implemented in order 
to provide comfort and peace and effective pain treatment for our residents. For 
example, a subcutaneous access port is often inserted to facilitate frequent 
administration of medications to prevent and treat pain and to minimize emotional 
distress.  
 
In addition, the Home collaborates with community health partners when additional 
pain control measures are necessary. These partners include St-Elizabeth's and 
Desjardins Pharmacy, who collaborate to provide specialized care to prepare and 
administer continuous infusions of controlled substances. 
 
 
Workplace Violence Prevention 
Safety for our staff in their workplace is of vital importance in our home.  We 
have an active Joint Occupational Health & Safety Committee who works 
collaboratively with home Management to ensure a safe workplace for all. 
 
All staff was educated on site, in person by the Administrator and ADOC on the 
newly approved "Workplace Violence & Harassment Program" in our home which includes 
updated policies, procedures, investigation processes and supports in place to 
address any issues with Workplace Violence or Harassment.   This education occurred 
in November 2017.  A zero tolerance philosophy is well known and follow up on 
incidents brought forth are mandatory. 
 
Our home has a code - "Code Purple" which indicates violence against a staff member 
in the home.  When/if this is paged, all available staff is to go to the area of 
the page and support the person who is involved in the code purple incident.   We 
have called a Code Purple within the past year when a family member was verbally 
aggressive, physically threatening in demeanor towards a staff member and caused 
physical damage on site due to his anger.   The Code Purple was effective to 
deescalate the situation and supports for the OPP were required as well. 
 
New in 2018 will be the implementation of Workplace Violence Risk Assessments led 
by the Administrator of the home in collaboration with a family, a staff member or 
another manager.  Its purpose is to ensure that the home is safe for our employees 
and that they are fully educated on the program & its procedures. 
 
Our commitment statement is that "we value respect and dignity" and "we are one 
family".  We also have a tag line in our home which we hold our staff accountable 
to which is "Ladies & Gentlemen serving Ladies & Gentlemen" and this applies to all 
relationships in the home.   
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Almost 100% of our Dundas Manor staff are trained in Gentle Persuasive Approaches 
(GPA) with dementia care.  Ensuring we know what causes a resident with dementia 
any stress or anxiety ahead of time, can help prevent a responsive behaviour and 
thus prevent injury towards the caregiver.  We have adopted the "Bee" program in 
our home for residents with behaviours that can be erratic and/or without much pre-
emptive knowledge.  We also put a "2" above the beds of residents who benefit from 
care by 2 staff members to ensure both the safety of the resident and that of our 
staff.   
 
Any time an employee incident occurs, the most responsible manager completes an 
Accident Investigation template to determine cause & help with prevention of same 
for others.   
 
 

Contact Information 
Susan Poirier RN BScN 
Administrator 
Dundas Manor 
 
susan.poirier@dundasmanor.ca 
 
613-774-2293 Ext 228 
 
 

Other 
Our Leadership Team has had some significant changes since 2017 into 2018.   
We have a new Administrator (formerly the Director of Care of the home for 11 
years) 
 
We have a new Director of Care who was hired for the role when vacated by our 
current Administrator.  She has a lengthy history of quality improvement, senior 
care excellence and best practice implementation.   
 
We have a new Nutritional Manager who brings a vast experience in the long-term 
care sector to our home. 
 
With new leaders brings new vision/direction for our home.  It is anticipated that 
our quality program at Dundas Manor will further be enhanced by the new ideas and 
initiatives brought forth into 2018/19. 
 
 
 
Sign-off 
It is recommended that the following individuals review and sign-off on your organization’s Quality Improvement Plan (where 
applicable): 
 
I have reviewed and approved our organization’s Quality Improvement Plan  
 
Board Chair / Licensee or delegate   ______________________________ (signature) 
Administrator /Executive Director   ________________________________ (signature) 
Quality Committee Chair or delegate   ______________________________ (signature) 
Other leadership as appropriate   __________________________________ (signature) 
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